Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

March 14, 2018


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
March 14, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first regularly scheduled meeting in March on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Planning Director Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mayor Alt stated tonight’s meeting was rescheduled from March 7, 2018 due to inclement weather.


ACTION:
The minutes of the February 21, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Proposal of CliftonLarsonAllen to perform Town of Elkton Annual Audit for Fiscal 
Years 2018, 2019 & 2020 – Presented for Approval

Mr. Repole stated the Town’s current auditor, CliftonLarsonAllen, submitted a 3-year proposal to perform the Town’s annual audit for Fiscal Years 2018, 2019 & 2020. He stated the price for annual audits increased by 2% each year. He added that the Town has utilized this company for many years, adding that the firm sends different auditors each year so there are no concerns with familiarity of the Town’s records. 


Mr. Repole stated the Finance Department staff works well with CliftonLarsonAllen and recommended acceptance of the proposal.


Mayor Alt questioned if Mr. Repole considered putting the Town’s auditing services out to bid. Mr. Repole answered in the negative, stating the Town’s Procurement Policy does not require putting accounting or legal services out to bid.


Mayor Alt questioned the annual cost for the audit. Mr. Repole replied that the Fiscal Year 2018 audit cost $44,200.


Mayor Alt queried Mr. Downs for his opinion. Mr. Downs stated that to the extent the Town has a working relationship with CliftonLaronsAllen it is reasonable to continue utilizing the firm.

Planning Department 2017 Annual Report to Maryland Department of Planning

Ms. Minner presented the Planning Department 2017 Annual Report to the Maryland Department of Planning for approval. She stated the Annotated Code of Maryland Land Use Article requires that the Planning Commission prepare, adopt, and file an annual report with the local legislative body. A copy of the annual report was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous decision regarding freezing Major Facilities Fees for a period of time, stated that the Town saw no residential building in 2017. Ms. Minner added that commercial development was active in 2017.

ACTION:
The Planning Department 2017 Annual Report to Maryland Department of Planning was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

Commissioner Jablonski commended Ms. Minner and the Planning Department for their work.


Elk Landing Foundation 


Request for Support for Application to the Maryland Historic Trust for Capital 
Grant in the amount of $100,000


Ms. Minner stated the Elk Landing Foundation applied for a Capital Improvement grant from the Maryland Historic Trust for 15 windows and 3 doors for the Steelman House. She stated a requirement of the application is a letter of support from the property owner, and requested the Board’s approval of the application.

ACTION:
The request from the Elk Landing Foundation for support of an application to the Maryland Historic Trust for a Capital Grant in the amount of $100,000 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Town Administrator’s Report

Proclamation P3-2018 – Citizens of the Year Brandon and Nicole Hollenbaugh


Mr. George presented Proclamation P3-2018, recognizing Brandon and Nicole Hollenbaugh as the 2017 Citizens of the Year. A copy of Proclamation P3-2018 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P3-2018 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Ordinance 3-2018


Amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article VIII., Nonconforming Situations, 
Section 10 (Reserved) – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 3-2018 for the purpose of amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article VIII Nonconforming Situations, Section 10 (Reserved). He stated Ordinance 3-2018 provided owner(s) of a residential dwelling located on a lot recorded prior to 1970 which, by adoption of a subsequent Zoning Ordinance, was made nonconforming with regard to setbacks, may request a variance as to setbacks required for improvements to the residence so long as the improvement complies with all other requirements of the Zoning Ordinance. A copy of Ordinance 3-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Ordinance 3-2018, amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article VIII., Nonconforming Situations, Section 10 (Reserved) was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Baker’s Hill, LLC


Conveyance of Ben Boulevard, Public Common Open Space, Neighborhood Park 
Area, Stormwater Management Area, Forest Retention Area and Proposed 
Overflow Parking Area – Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented a Deed from Baker’s Hill, LLC conveying Ben Boulevard, the public common open space, neighborhood park, stormwater management, forest retention, and proposed overflow parking areas, for approval.

ACTION:
The Deed from Baker’s Hill, LLC conveying Ben Boulevard, the public common open space, neighborhood park, stormwater management, forest retention, and proposed overflow parking areas was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt’s Report 

Mayor Alt announced the Town received a notice of withdrawal from Commissioner candidate Ms. Nicole Hammond. He expressed best wishes to Ms. Hammond. Commissioner Givens stated Ms. Hammond plans to contact the Alliance in order to become involved in Town events.

Mayor Alt stated the Board held its regularly scheduled workshop earlier today, during which a permitting process was discussed for events that impacted streets. Mayor Alt, referring to a previous draft permit application, stated the process will begin with the Alliance. 

Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding centralizing the downtown special event permit process at the Elkton Alliance. It was the consensus of the Board to centralize the downtown special event permit process at the Elkton Alliance. 

Mayor Alt reminded all in attendance of the Inaugural Mayor’s Lucky Charm 5k Run/Walk on Saturday, March 17, 2018. He noted registration begins at 9:00 a.m. at Meadow Park, with a race start time of 10:00 a.m. He stated the purpose of the race is to showcase Meadow Park East and the Hatchery areas. He expressed his desire to have subsequent cross country running events throughout the Town’s parks, eliminating impact on motorists.

Mayor Alt stated the coming weekend will be filled with events in Elkton.

Mayor Alt stated it was the consensus of the Board to invite contractors to the May 9, 2018 workshop to discuss the planned Community Center. He stated the budget for the center is $3 million.

Mayor Alt stated the Board is currently discussing Fiscal Year 2019 Budgets with Department Directors. He commended the directors for their efforts in keeping expenses to a minimum. He stated the Town is in good financial shape and there will be no tax rate increases in Fiscal Year 2019.

Mayor Alt stated Mr. Mark Mears, representing Union Hospital of Cecil County, requested the Board’s approval of a temporary closure of East High Street between Bow Street and Singerly Avenue. He stated the purpose of the temporary closure is to gauge impact on motorists, with an ultimate plan to permanently close the area to traffic. He noted many good points were discussed regarding the request, and added that it was the consensus of the Board to explore other alternatives to closing the road.

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski stated St. Patrick’s Day Celebration Downtown events will begin on Friday, March 16th and will run throughout the weekend.


Commissioner Jablonski announced that Kiddie Academy will be celebrating their 25th Anniversary on March 15th. 


Commissioner Jablonski announced that C3NTRAL Tavern will open on March 16th for lunch, adding that the Grand Opening is on March 23rd at 4:00 p.m.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding the Elkton Armory, requested contact information for the Army National Guard in order to meet face to face regarding use of the facility.

Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell, referring to the Downtown Car Show events, questioned if access to the Municipal Parking Lot can be maintained during the events. Mr. Handley answered in the affirmative.


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Commissioner Givens adjourned the meeting at 7:31 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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